
 

 

SUTHERLAND SHIRE COUNCIL 
File Note 

 
Author: Meredith Alach – Environmental Assessment Officer Planner  
  
DATE: 12 May 2020 
  
FILE REF: MA19/0303 

Panel Reference: PPSSSH - 10 
  
SUBJECT: Development Application No.  MA19/0303 

Description:  S4.56 modification to DA18/0323 - changes to the 
apartment mix, internal layouts and external facade 
Property:  5 to 9 Ozone Street, Cronulla 

 

 
Amendment to Sydney South Planning Panel Briefing Report – (Panel Reference 
PPSSSH - 10), regarding the basement design.   
 

The applicant is requesting the condition ‘Basement Design – Management of 
Groundwater’ on page 26 be deleted from the consent, as condition 4 of the GTA’s issued 
by the Office of Water says that “WaterNSW prefers ‘tanking’ ..”.  Tanking is not required 
by the GTA’s.  
 
This condition was created to address potential acid sulfate soils risk related to the 
proposed deep excavation of up to 9m bgl.  There was no direct information provided via 
the original Geotechnical Reporting of the specific level of anticipated dewatering during 
construction and potential drawdown of surrounding groundwater.  
 
This was raised as it was unclear to Council at the time of assessment if continual 
dewatering i.e. pump-out of the basement was required post construction and whether this 
action could impact the surrounding ground water levels in the areas mapped as class 2 
and class 4 acid sulfate soils. Hence, the condition for “Basement Design- Management of 
Groundwater” was prepared. 
 
The applicant has recently provided information from Van der Meer Consulting (engineers) 
in their correspondence dated 30 January 2020: 
 

 
 




